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You enlisted in the U.S. Marine Corps and entered active duty on 11 January 2006.  Upon entry 
onto active duty, you admitted to illegal use of a controlled substance while in the Delayed Entry 
Program but a waiver was not required.   
 
From 7 May 2006 until 5 June 2006, you were in an unauthorized absence (UA) status from your 
command.  Upon your return, you made a voluntary statement that you used marijuana while you 
were UA.  You received non-judicial punishment (NJP), on 10 July 2006, for 29 days UA.  You 
were subsequently issued a counseling warning to refrain from further UCMJ violations.  Then, 
on 24 July 2006, you received your second NJP for being disrespectful toward a sergeant.  You 
received your third NJP, on 10 August 2006, for failing to report your psychiatric history and 
polysubstance abuse.  As a result, the Commanding Officer (CO) made his recommendation to 
the Separation Authority (SA) that you be discharged and be assigned an Other Than Honorable 
(OTH) characterization for drug abuse.  The SA accepted the recommendation and directed you 
be discharged.  You were so discharged on 18 September 2006. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie 
Memos.  These included, but were not limited to, your desire for a discharge upgrade and 
contentions that you had an undiagnosed mental health issues that prevented you from completing 
your contract, you had bad residual pain from hurting yourself while in boot camp that 
exacerbated your mental health decline, and you do not believe your mental health was taken into 
consideration.  For purposes of clemency and equity consideration, the Board noted you provided 
medical documentation but no supporting documentation describing post-service 
accomplishments or advocacy letters.  
 
As part of the Board review process, the BCNR Physician Advisor who is a licensed clinical 
psychologist (Ph.D.), reviewed your contentions and the available records and issued an AO 
dated 15 September 2023.  The Ph.D. stated in pertinent part: 
 

Petitioner was appropriately referred for psychological evaluation and properly 
evaluated on more than one occasion during her enlistment. Her personality and 
substance use disorder diagnoses were based on observed behaviors and 
performance during her period of service, the information she chose to disclose, 
and the psychological evaluations performed. Post-service, she has received a 
diagnosis of bipolar disorder that is temporally remote to military service. Her in-
service misconduct appears to be consistent with her diagnosed personality and 
substance use disorder diagnoses, rather than evidence of PTSD or another mental 
health condition incurred in or exacerbated by military service. Furthermore, if she 
had fully disclosed her substance use history prior to enlistment, it is unlikely she 
would have entered service. Additional records (e.g., post-service mental health 
records describing the Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and their specific link to 
her misconduct) may aid in rendering an alternate opinion. 

 
The Ph.D. concluded, “it is my clinical opinion there is insufficient evidence of a diagnosis of 
PTSD or another mental health condition that may be attributed to military service. There is 






